BOARD UPDATE

May 2, 2021

Board Update March 2020

In the Spotlight

 COVID-19, Fund Board Meetings, Business Continuity Plans, and Other Considerations for Fund Boards

IDC News

- IDC's COVID-19 Response
- IDC and ICI Support SEC's Auditor Independence Rule
- In Case You Missed It: Recent IDC Webinars Available Online

Regulatory News

- SEC Issues Coronavirus-Related Exemptive Relief for Funds and Investment Advisers
- SEC Staff Issues Guidance on Shareholder Meetings in Light of COVID-19 Concerns
- SEC Provides Temporary Interfunding Lending Relief for Funds

ICI News

- ICI's Work with Members and Regulators in Response to COVID-19
- ICI Submits Report to SEC Recommending Action on Closed-End Fund Activist Activity

Upcoming Events

COVID-19, Fund Board Meetings, Business Continuity Plans, and Other Considerations for Fund Boards

The novel coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) has disrupted communities, businesses, and many sectors of our economy, including the fund industry. Fund complexes are implementing business continuity plans (BCPs) and preparing for possibly larger disruptions in the weeks and months ahead. Fund boards oversee the management and operations of funds by the adviser and other service providers. As these business continuity and contingency plans and preparations are underway, we asked Lori Schneider, a partner in the Asset Management and Investment Funds group at K&L Gates LLP, for her insights on the topics and questions fund boards might consider in connection with their oversight role.

This article is for informational purposes and does not contain or convey legal advice. Each investment company board should seek the advice of its own counsel for issues relating to

its individual circumstances.

Board Update: Let's start with board meetings. The Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) recently issued an <u>order</u> providing exemptive relief from the in-person meeting requirement. This followed the SEC's Division of Investment Management staff <u>statement</u> extending the <u>no-action position</u> provided to IDC last year regarding the in-person meeting requirement for certain board approvals. Can you explain what relief the exemptive order provides and what factors a board might consider when determining whether to conduct a meeting via telephone or videoconference, instead of in person?

Lori Schneider: The SEC order provides exemptive relief from the in-person meeting requirements for board approvals of advisory and underwriting agreements, Rule 12b-1 plans, and the funds' independent auditors. The relief covers all required in-person approvals, including those involving new funds or material changes to the agreements, plans, or arrangements. The relief is effective until August 15, 2020, and requires that three conditions be met:

- reliance on the order is necessary or appropriate due to circumstances related to current or potential effects of COVID-19;
- the votes required to be cast at an in-person meeting are instead cast at a meeting in which directors may participate by any means of communication that allows all directors participating to hear each other simultaneously during the meeting; and
- the board of directors, including a majority of the independent directors, ratifies the action taken pursuant to the order by vote cast at the next in-person meeting.

The Commission's order carries greater legal authority than a staff statement or position, and thus, is a welcome form of relief.

All fund boards we work with that have board meetings scheduled in the near future have determined to hold meetings telephonically or by videoconference because of the travel and health concerns associated with COVID-19. As a practical matter, we have seen some boards and advisers carefully reviewing agendas to determine which agenda items or presentations need to be addressed at the meeting and which may be deferred to the next in-person meeting (such as those that may not translate well at a telephonic or videoconference meeting). Management companies are also coordinating with fund directors to make sure they have the necessary functionality to attend a videoconference meeting. Some have done test runs in advance of the meeting to make sure the technology works properly for each participant.

BU: Does the board need to make a specific determination before holding a meeting that is not in person?

Lori Schneider: In order to rely on the SEC exemptive order, there should be a finding, consistent with the order's conditions, that "reliance on the order is necessary or appropriate due to circumstances related to current or potential effects of COVID-19." This finding may be memorialized in various ways, including in a formal resolution of the board, in a memorandum from the adviser or counsel, or acknowledged at the beginning of a board meeting and incorporated into the meeting minutes. While the order does not expressly require the board to make this finding, it may be prudent for the board to do so—in its reasonable business judgment—in order to be in a position to invoke the protection of the business judgment rule should the approval ever be questioned. This finding can be informed by any COVID-19 guidance provided at the federal or state

government level, as well as any travel or meeting restrictions or office closures in place at the adviser. I would note this is similar to the determination required under the IDC noaction letter and Division of Investment Management statement that "unforeseen or emergency circumstances" make meeting in person impracticable or impossible.

To rely on the SEC order, there should also be a confirmation that all directors participating in the meeting can hear each other simultaneously, and there should be a plan that the board approval will be ratified at the next in-person meeting. These should be reflected in the minutes of the board meeting.

BU: Recognizing that fund boards oversee the management and operations of funds and the compliance programs of the funds and their service providers, what are some possible topics that boards might raise with the adviser and other service providers to provide that oversight?

Lori Schneider: The areas most relevant to the board's oversight under these circumstances include the following:

- Business continuity and contingency planning at the adviser and the other fund service providers
- Large outflows or liquidity issues
- Valuation issues or challenges
- Fund performance or portfolio management issues
- Compliance matters resulting from the market turmoil or volatility

I would emphasize that the board's role is one of oversight—it is not the directors' role to be involved in the day-to-day operations of the funds. In trying and hectic times such as this, it is important for boards to stay informed and vigilant and to be available for management, when necessary. But the board also should be mindful that the adviser's personnel are working hard to handle the complexities of the day-to-day business, and responding to multiple questions from board members on a variety of matters may take them away from that work. A board's chair or lead independent director can be an effective conduit to communicate appropriate questions from board members to the extent there are any ongoing concerns.

BU: Within those topics you've mentioned, can you elaborate on what specific questions fund directors may want to consider asking the fund adviser?

Lori Schneider: Let's take each area and review the relevant questions boards may want to consider.

Business Continuity and Contingency Planning

When thinking about business continuity and contingency planning, the board may first want to consider getting assurance from the adviser that it has made the health and safety of its employees and clients the top priority and, as necessary, implemented remote work options and travel or in-person meeting restrictions.

Second, the board may want to inquire whether the adviser and each of the funds' key service providers—including the custodian, transfer agent, and any subadvisers—have appropriate business continuity and contingency planning procedures in place and that they are being implemented effectively.

This is important to ensure there will be no business disruptions if and when employees must work remotely for extended periods. Remote work in this instance will be required not only for a period of several days or for a limited geographic region, as we've seen with weather events in more recent years, but likely for a much more extended period of time and on a grander scale, both in terms of numbers and geographically.

BU: Regarding a firm's business continuity plan, how much detail should a board receive to evaluate the appropriateness and effectiveness of their plans?

Lori Schneider: As a starting point, the board may want to discuss with the adviser at a high level the functional areas that could be affected. For example, not only are BCPs important to continue the funds' portfolio management and trading, but they are also critical to continue other functions, including the funds' pricing and net asset value (NAV) calculations. In this connection, boards may want to ask the adviser what type of testing it has previously done to make sure the adviser has the capacity for its personnel to work remotely on a grand scale and maintain its operations within these functional areas.

Likewise, the board should get appropriate assurances from the adviser that it has reviewed and worked to oversee the business continuity and contingency planning at the funds' third-party service providers, and taken steps to confirm with those service providers that there will be no disruptions in their operations and ability to provide services to the funds. In terms of fund pricing and NAV calculations, lessons learned by some fund groups in recent years with striking the NAV in a timely fashion, and the resulting contingency planning, may prove instructive. Boards may want to ask, for example, for confirmation from the adviser that the funds are prepared to calculate the funds' NAVs if there are significant interruptions in the systems at the funds' administrator or accounting agent.

Boards may also want to confirm with the funds' chief compliance officer (CCO), as well as those responsible for operational risk, that prior SEC staff guidance on BCPs has been followed to the extent appropriate. The SEC's Office of Compliance Inspections and Examinations (OCIE) issued an alert on BCPs after Hurricane Sandy in 2013 that may be instructive. In addition, in 2016, the Division of Investment Management issued an IM Guidance Update that highlights the need to coordinate interdependent functionalities with the funds' outside service providers within business continuity planning. That Guidance Update was issued following the challenges some fund groups had experienced in timely processing their NAVs due to technology-related issues at the funds' third-party service provider.

More generally, from a cybersecurity or information security perspective, directors may want to ask if remote access under the BCP presents any new challenges.

And, perhaps yet another BCP-related question relates to contingencies for key person risk—making sure that there is sufficient staffing and redundancies in place should key employees become ill with COVID-19.

BU: Getting back to the other topics you mentioned, can you elaborate on questions directors may want to consider asking the fund adviser?

Lori Schneider: Taking each of these in turn:

Large Outflows or Liquidity Issues

While we've heard about the flight to quality and safety on the part of some investors

during recent days, directors may want to ask whether there have been any large outflows or any unusual redemption activity in any of the funds.

In addition, have there been any liquidity issues in any of the funds, whether stemming from large redemptions or otherwise? And, has the liquidity risk management program (LRMP) operated as intended? For example, have any of the board reporting requirements under the LRMP been triggered?

Another question may be whether there has been a need to rely on a credit or borrowing facility to meet redemptions in a timely manner in accordance with the funds' obligations under the Investment Company Act of 1940.

Valuation Issues or Challenges

Given the market volatility and potential liquidity challenges, boards may want to ask advisers whether there have been any valuation issues or challenges. Or, whether there has been a significant increase in the number of securities, or the percentage of the overall portfolio, that must be fair valued. A related question is whether pricing vendors have been able to continue to provide reliable prices in a timely manner.

Directors may want to review with counsel the circumstances under the funds' pricing procedures where the relevant committee of the board responsible for overseeing pricing, the committee's chair, or the full board is required to be notified by management. Situations like this might include, for example, if there is a change in a fair value methodology, particularly where there is a material impact on NAV. We have seen some instances of those provisions being triggered recently.

Fund Performance or Portfolio Management Issues

From the perspective of the adviser's portfolio management of the funds, directors may want to ask the adviser whether the recent market volatility, risk of illiquidity in certain segments of the market, or the Federal Reserve's recent interest rate cuts have created any significant portfolio management or trading issues or challenges for the funds or negatively affected fund performance or yields in a material way. If so, how are these issues being addressed by the adviser?

Similarly, what steps has the adviser taken to manage risk for the funds, particularly those with significant exposure to the regions, sectors, or industries most significantly affected by the coronavirus?

Has the adviser's stress testing been effective in anticipating how fund portfolios may react to the current volatility, and has the stress testing influenced any risk measures that the adviser has implemented?

In terms of fund performance, how does the funds' performance compare with relevant benchmarks or peer groups? Are there any unexpected results versus those benchmarks or peers?

We are beginning to see presentations from funds' chief investment officers or relevant portfolio managers on these issues.

Compliance Matters

With the extreme market volatility and turmoil, directors may want to consider asking whether the funds have experienced any compliance issues with investment limits, illiquid securities limits, or, in the case of derivatives, asset coverage requirements. Presumably, any material compliance issues would be reported to the board by the fund CCO; depending on the severity, the CCO may promptly report to the board or relevant committee or may report at the next regularly scheduled meeting.

BU: Are there any questions specific to closed-end funds that directors should consider?

Lori Schneider: In the case of closed-end funds, directors may want to ask if there has been any unusual trading volumes or activist purchases (especially for funds with increasing discounts).

In addition, they may want to ask if there have been any issues with 1) asset coverage limits—both with respect to contractual limits and those under the 1940 Act; 2) events of default for leverage and any related breakage costs or other fees; 3) the funds' ability to pay interest payments on outstanding borrowings, preferred share distributions, and common share distributions; and 4) any changes in relative discounts compared to peer funds.

BU: So, how might a board go about asking all of these questions? Might a board schedule a telephonic meeting to get an update from management? Or would these questions be asked in separate communications with management?

Lori Schneider: We've seen the board chair (or lead independent director) and the independent directors' counsel in periodic contact with fund management during this challenging period to determine whether any significant issues have developed that require prompt communication with the board, whether in a written communication, informational conference call, or at a telephonic board meeting.

On the directors' behalf, we have communicated to the adviser, often in writing, questions or topics we believe are relevant in this regard. And, advisers have been proactive about keeping boards informed.

In some cases, advisers, often in consultation with the board chair (or lead independent director), have determined to hold a special telephonic board meeting, particularly where the next regularly scheduled meeting is several weeks or months away. Some boards have scheduled informational conference calls that are not formal board meetings (which might otherwise result in board meeting fees depending on the directors' compensation structure). Others, with upcoming meetings more imminent, have chosen to update the board in a written summary communication to give directors assurances that the adviser has adequate business continuity plans in place to address remote working and that there have been no significant portfolio management, liquidity, or valuation issues that require attention or some action by the board. Then the advisers have plans to provide a full update at the upcoming board meeting.

BU: Certain issues may need to be escalated to the board on an expedited basis. What are some escalation protocols that boards might follow for these circumstances?

Lori Schneider: The adviser will generally bring material issues to the board's attention and may likely have an obligation to do so. In my experience, any such issues would

typically be communicated first to the board chair or lead independent director or perhaps the relevant board committee's chair, along with the independent directors' counsel. And, if determined to be advisable or necessary, such issues would be reported to the full board. As previously noted, there may be procedures, such as the funds' pricing procedures or the LRMP, where directors are required to be notified or take some action. In addition, the fund CCO would typically report material compliance matters to the board rather than waiting until the Rule 38a-1 written report is provided.

BU: Any other considerations for fund directors?

Lori Schneider: A couple of things: first, we've seen funds reviewing their prospectus disclosure to consider whether existing risk disclosure covers coronavirus-type situations—whether that's in market volatility, recent market conditions, or other relevant disclosures. Some fund groups have begun adding pandemic- or coronavirus-specific disclosure, either to their fund prospectuses or statements of additional information. Others have determined that their existing disclosure would cover this type of situation. Boards may want to inquire with the adviser and counsel about whether the fund's existing disclosures cover this type of unusual situation and, if not, whether there is a plan in place to sticker the registration statement.

Second, as a final thought—this is obviously a rapidly evolving situation and one that requires constant monitoring in terms of the latest developments on COVID-19 and its impact on the global markets, or any government stimulus, legislative response, or action by the Federal Reserve to cut interest rates. Flexibility, on the board's part, is crucial to adapt to these ever-changing circumstances. Regular and ongoing communication, as circumstances warrant, between the adviser and board leadership is essential. I'd emphasize again, in closing, that the board's role is one of oversight—board members are not required to be in the trenches with fund management or fund service providers trying to address the multitude of issues stemming from COVID-19, nor should they be. But fund boards serve a vital role: they provide oversight during this critical time on behalf of more than 100 million shareholders who invest in funds to achieve their most important financial goals.

BU: Thank you for your time and insights.

Lori Schneider: Thank you.

IDC News

IDC's COVID-19 Response

The worldwide coronavirus pandemic is placing enormous strains on our communities, institutions, and businesses. IDC will continue to support fund directors in the coming weeks as they grapple with a variety of questions and issues arising from the current environment.

IDC has had to cancel its spring in-person events, including the <u>2020 Fund Directors</u> <u>Workshop</u>. We will, however, provide opportunities for virtual learning and peer-to-peer exchanges, including webinars featuring industry experts and conference calls that allow directors to share insights and practical tips. Please check for email invitations from IDC to these events.

IDC also has engaged with SEC staff and will continue to do so. As discussed above, the SEC

issued an order exempting funds from the in-person meeting requirement for certain board approvals during this period of crisis.

IDC's staff is available to answer questions, as well as to hear your suggestions for programs or resources that IDC could offer to support the director community during this time of uncertainty. Please do not hesitate to reach out to the <u>IDC team</u>.

IDC and ICI Support SEC's Auditor Independence Rule

IDC and ICI filed a joint comment letter supporting the SEC's proposed amendments to its auditor independence rule. The proposed amendments are intended to update certain elements of the rule so that relationships and services that do not pose threats to the auditor's objectivity and impartiality do not trigger non-substantive violations or potentially time-consuming audit committee review of immaterial matters.

The IDC/ICI <u>letter</u> emphasizes the importance of protecting shareholders and ensuring auditor independence. The letter also indicates that modernizing the auditor independence rule as proposed will save audit committees, management, auditors, and Commission staff time and resources and enable them to more effectively direct their attention to accounting and auditing matters of importance to the integrity and reliability of a fund's financial statements.

In Case You Missed It: Recent IDC Webinars Available Online

Recordings of IDC's most recent webinars—on <u>fair valuation trends and practices</u> and board <u>oversight of securities lending</u>—are now available on IDC's website and can be viewed at your convenience. You can also access <u>archived recordings</u> of IDC previous webinars, including on the <u>ESG landscape</u> and <u>proxy voting</u>.

Regulatory News

SEC Issues Coronavirus-Related Exemptive Relief for Funds and Investment Advisers

The SEC has issued <u>timely and important regulatory relief</u> to help funds and investment advisers deal with circumstances created by COVID-19. (On March 25, the SEC issued an exemptive order that supersedes a <u>March 13 order granting this relief</u>. The March 25 order extends the end dates for the temporary relief by two months to the dates indicated below.) IDC welcomes the Commission's prompt action.

The temporary exemptive relief covers:

- In-person board meetings (relief available until August 15, 2020)
- Form N-CEN and Form N-PORT filing deadlines (relief available until June 30, 2020)
- Annual and semiannual shareholder report transmittal and filing deadlines (relief available until June 30, 2020)
- Form N-23C-2 transmittal and filing deadline (which closed-end funds and BDCs file at least 30 days prior to calling or redeeming securities) (relief available until August 15, 2020)

The guidance notes that the effects of the coronavirus may delay or prevent funds and advisers operating in affected areas from meeting certain regulatory obligations due to restrictions on large gatherings, travel, and access to facilities; the potential limited

availability of personnel; and similar disruptions. The relief is designed to enable funds and advisers to meet those obligations and to continue their operations, while recognizing that there may be temporary disruptions outside of their control.

The in-person board meeting relief exempts funds from the in-person voting requirement for board approvals of advisory contracts, independent auditors, and other matters, provided that:

- 1. reliance on the exemptive order is necessary or appropriate due to circumstances related to current or potential effects of COVID-19;
- 2. the votes required to be cast at an in-person meeting are, instead, cast at a meeting in which directors may participate by any means of communication that allows all directors participating to hear each other simultaneously during the meeting; and
- 3. the board of directors, including a majority of the directors who are not interested persons of the fund, ratifies the action taken pursuant to this exemption by vote cast at the next in-person meeting.

Importantly, the SEC also announced that the Commission and staff are continuing to assess the effects of COVID-19 on investors and market participants and will consider additional relief from other regulatory requirements. The Commission may extend the period for relief, with any additional conditions it deems appropriate, or provide additional relief as circumstances warrant.

The Commission action relating to the in-person board meeting requirement follows the <u>issuance of a statement</u> by the staff in the SEC's Division of Investment Management providing similar relief in the form of a no-action position. The Commission's order carries greater legal authority and is a welcome form of relief.

SEC Staff Issues Guidance on Shareholder Meetings in Light of COVID-19 Concerns

The SEC's staff of the Divisions of Corporation Finance and Investment Management provided guidance to issuers (i.e., operating companies and investment companies) and their shareholders on upcoming shareholder meetings in light of COVID-19 concerns. The guidance is particularly helpful to those issuers that have mailed their definitive proxy statements and now are considering alternative arrangements due to COVID-19.

Operating companies (and some registered funds, such as closed-end funds) hold annual shareholder meetings, and those with securities registered under the Securities Exchange Act must comply with the federal proxy rules when soliciting proxies. These rules require the delivery of proxy materials such as definitive proxy statements and proxy cards. Many of these annual meetings and their related proxy solicitations occur in the spring. The guidance addresses changing the date, time, or location of annual meetings; virtual shareholder meetings; presentation of shareholder proposals; and other matters.

SEC Provides Temporary Interfunding Lending Relief for Funds

On March 23, the SEC <u>provided conditional relief</u> to permit registered open-end funds and insurance company separate accounts to borrow money from certain affiliates in order "to assist financial market participants in addressing the impacts of the coronavirus."

The relief conditionally permits:

- An open-end fund or separate account to borrow from certain affiliates;
- A registered investment company that already has interfund lending exemptive relief, regardless of any lower limits in that relief, to:
- lend up to 25 percent of its current net assets, or
- borrow or lend for any term not extending beyond the length of this temporary relief;
- A registered management investment company that does not already have interfund lending exemptive relief to establish and participate in a lending facility as set forth in an exemptive order that the SEC has issued within the past twelve months; and
- An open-end fund to enter into lending or borrowing arrangements that deviate from any relevant policy recited in its registration statement without prior shareholder approval.

In order to rely on the relief, funds must satisfy certain conditions, which include that the board make certain determinations, such as that a borrowing is in the best interest of the fund and its shareholders. The relief is temporary but will remain in place at least until June 30, 2020.

ICI News

ICI's Work with Members and Regulators in Response to COVID-19

As fund firms continue to provide the very best service to shareholders during this critical time, ICI is exerting maximum effort to support members as they cope with novel challenges and heightened risks. ICI's staff is bringing together the collective expertise of its members to identify threats, share information, and seek solutions. ICI is bolstering connections between the industry and key utilities, vendors, and suppliers. And ICI is in constant contact with regulators to make them aware of challenges and to facilitate any needed efforts to clear bottlenecks and ease strains.

ICI has established a <u>COVID-19 resource center</u>, which includes a wealth of information to help you stay informed about the latest developments. The resource page includes the special reports that ICI President and CEO Paul Schott Stevens has communicated directly via email to members, including fund directors, to provide updates and additional information.

ICI Submits Report to SEC Recommending Action on Closed-End Fund Activist Activity

ICI recently <u>submitted a report</u> to the SEC recommending that it take action to protect the interests of closed-end funds and their shareholders. Specifically, ICI asks the Commission to withdraw a 2010 SEC staff no-action letter that has empowered and emboldened a small group of activist investors to take steps intended to extract short-term profits at the expense of closed-end funds' long-term shareholders. The <u>report</u> also asks the Commission to issue guidance on the defenses that closed-end funds and their independent directors may use to defend against professional activist campaigns.

Upcoming Events

Industry Segment Conference Calls

Directors of Small Fund Complexes (with ICI's Small Funds Committee) March 31, 2020 Directors of ETFs April 1, 2020 Board Leaders June 11, 2020 Audit Committee Chairs June

15, 2020 Directors of ETFs June 16, 2020 Governance Committee Chairs June 17, 2020 Directors of Small Fund Complexes June 18, 2020

Conference Calls for Fund Directors

COVID-19, Fund Flows and the Current Market Environment: An Overview for Fund Boards March 27, 2020 Market Update for Fund Directors April 23, 2020

Foundations for Fund Directors®

Foundations for Fund Directors®, September 2020 Washington, DC September 16–17, 2020

Conference

2020 Fund Directors Conference Chicago, IL October 21–23, 2020

Source URL: https://icinew-stage.ici.org/BoardUpdate/BoardUpdateMarch2020
Copyright © by the Investment Company Institute. All rights reserved. Information may be abridged and therefore incomplete. Communications from the Institute do not constitute, and should not be considered a substitute for, legal advice.